
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

8th  September  2010
Present: 
Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC and Desborough TC) 

Councillor Alan Pote (NCC/KBC/ RTC)

Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor Maureen Jerram (Burton Latimer TC)

Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor Russell Roberts (KBC/ Barton Seagrave PC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/ Barton Seagrave PC)


Councillor Sir David Gunn (BLTC)

Councillor Reg Barby (Barton Seagrave Parish Council)


Councillor Fergus MacDonald (BLTC)

Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC/Desborough TC)

Also Present:
Pia Bellamy (Kettering Borough Council)

Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Chris Stopford (Kettering Borough Council)


Sgt Simon Lloyd (Northants Police) 


Debbie Thorne (NCC)

Diane Fenton (NHS Northants)


Ann-Marie Lawson (Groundwork, North Northants)


Kimberley Lawson ( 
“

“
        )

George Mercer 

Julie Miller (Standards Committee)

Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator - KBC)


Due to apologies received from Cllr David Soans (Chair) and Doreen Bindley (Deputy), Cllr Russell Roberts proposed and Cllr Christopher Lamb seconded and it was accordingly

RESOLVED
that Cllr Derek Zanger  be appointed chair for this meeting only. 

A minute’s silence was observed for Cllr Mike Barrs who had recently passed away.

10.A6TF.19
  APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors David Soans (Chair), Doreen Bindley (Deputy), Christopher Groome, Mark Dearing, Cedwien Brown and Margaret Talbot, Sgt Wayne Preece and David Watson (Rural Forum representative).
10.A6TF.20
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 23rd June 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
10.A6TF.21
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

09.A6TF.55


It was noted that the training was still on-going for the new police bikes.

10.A6TF.22
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

George Mercer requested to speak to the Police on Item 8
10.A6TF.23
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
10.A6TF.24
HEALTH SERVICE UPDATE-Dental Practice & Optometry
Diane Fenton was welcomed to the meeting.

Diane Fenton reported that since the previous meeting a new Government had been formed and had issued a ‘white paper’ summary which was to abolish Primary Care Trusts from the end of March 2013.  The commissioning of Dental Services was to come under the Commissioning Board.  Between now and March 2013 the PCT was going to attempt to ensure there were adequate services.
It was noted that Rothwell and Desborough now had orthodontic practices however, this may not cover the demand in the A6 Towns.  

A pilot scheme was to take place for dentistry services to be provided in care homes.  All care homes in the county had been invited to take part and the scheme was to finish at the end of October.

The PCT was in financial recovery at present but wished to increase access across the county.  Dental Services money was protected until the end of the year, which would allow the investment programme to continue for the present time.

It relation to services requested in Burton Latimer, it was noted that the town had not come up in the analysis as in ‘high need’.  It was explained that the Analysis indicators measured more than just clinical practices.  Other practices within the county were in more need of attention first.
It was reported that more students were going through Dental School than in the previous five to ten years.

It was noted that once the Commissioning Board took over from the PCT the Hospital services would be taken over by a GP Consortium and Dental & Optometry were to come under the Commissioning Board.
10.A6TF.25
GROUNDWORK- JAM

A presentation was given by Ann-Marie Lawson, the Youth Programme Manager from Groundwork.


It was noted that over 1,200 young people had become engaged and that over 80% now have a positive recorded outcome.


Appreciation was given to Groundwork on their work which was considered inspirational.


It was noted that Groundwork tried to keep their profile high in order to help obtain funding.

It was reported that young people were deeply involved in the Jam project and had performed in a show of ‘Robin in the Hood’ at the theatre and thoroughly enjoyed it.
10.A6TF.26
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
                         Sgt Simon Lloyd reported that he had taken over the Rural East and West areas temporarily from Sgt Wayne Preece.

CRIME FIGURES


Desborough had shown an overall rise of 8% and Violence Offences were up by 40%.

Rothwell had a 28% overall reduction but Drug Offences were up by 133%, however, the Police were being pro-active which should reduce the figure.

Barton Seagrave was showing a 26% overall reduction which was encouraging to see.  Sgt Lloyd was invited to the Barton Parish Council meeting.


Burton Latimer was showing an encouraging 22% overall reduction.  It was explained that many times there are no witnesses or leads to crimes committed and this would impact on the Detection Rate.

Having indicated that he would like to speak under the Council’s Right to Speak Policy, Mr George Mercer addressed the Forum in relation to the Northants Police Commissioner’s report that Police would crack down on speeding, mobile phones and drink-driving. Sgt Lloyd advised the forum that these offences on fast roads are handled by the Traffic Department and therefore offered to report the comments directly to them on Mr Mercer’s behalf.

ASB

It was reported that there was a new dedicated ASB car for Kettering and the Rural areas.
10.A6TF.27
COUNTY COUNCIL ROADS
The Chair welcomed Debbie Thorne from Northamptonshire County Council to the meeting.

Due to the extreme winters of the past two years there had been a deterioration of the highways, coupled with the growth in the county, increasing traffic and HGVs.
It was noted that in February 2010, the Highways received over 10,000 pot-hole reports.  Resources were stretched to their limit and only temporary repairs could be made.

In April 2010, a report was taken to the Cabinet of Northamptonshire County Council detailing a new strategy for the future consisting of three parts:

· Re-Active Maintenance
· Preventative Maintenance

· Structural Maintenance


In the past the budget had normally been spent on Re-Active and Structural maintenance, however the report advised that more emphasis was to be put on Preventative Maintenance as it would be financially more viable. The report had been approved and £2,000,000 was granted.


More Permanent Repair works were to be carried out but this would take more time.  It was hoped by the end of the first year 80% of the work would have been completed.  The first quarter was soon coming to an end and a review would then take place.


It was noted that repair works on fifty roads on the Ise Lodge estate will have been completed shortly.


Preventative works were to be finished by October/November.  A report would be available at the end of September for the forum to see.  It was hoped that by March 2011 the work will have helped to reduce the figures.


The Forum members were advised there was a claims procedure in place for cars which had been damaged by pot-holes.


It was noted that current speed humps do their job of reducing speed, however, new ones would not be implemented unless absolutely necessary.


The County Council were to work closely with the Borough Council on gritting this winter.


Cllr Tebbutt reported that the recent roadworks carried out in Desborough had been done very well.


A request was made to the County Council to lobby against Europe sending 60 tonne loads to British roads.


Debbie Thorne advised forum members to notify the County Council with particular footway sites that required repairs.

A request was made for Debbie Thorne to return to the November meeting with an update.
10.A6TF.28
QEII FIELD AWARDS 

Pia Bellamy attended the meeting to inform the Forum about the Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge.  This was a new programme to mark Her Majesty The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.

The public were to vote for their favourite area from a list submitted by their Local Authority.  Voting was to commence in 2011.


It was noted that within areas of land owned by Kettering Borough Council, Burton Latimer had one site, Desborough had two and Rothwell had three that were to be put forward.

The Forum was asked whether it wished to support this initiative and identify potential playing fields for recommendation to the Borough Council Executive Committee.

RESOLVED
that the Forum supported the Recommendation within the report. 
(George Mercer left the meeting at 8.40pm)

10.A6TF.29
GENERIC WARDENS

A report and presentation was submitted by Chris Stopford.

It was reported that there had been a prosecution had been made for fly-tipping on Desborough airfield.


The Dog Warden rota would run till Midnight.  From 1st October 2010, Environmental Wardens were to start a rota of 8am-8pm, six days a week.


The public were to ring the main switchboard number 01536 410333 to report any incidents.  A warden would then be deployed.


To report abandon vehicles the ELVIS telephone number was 0845 6121999.


It was noted that the new labels for lamp-posts would be ready February/March 2011, subject to consultation.


(Pia Bellamy left the meeting at 9pm)


The Forum members were encouraged to support the work being by done by the Environmental Wardens and help promote the new Recycling Centre.  The information was to be taken back to Parishes and Councils.

(Chris Stopford left the meeting at 9.05pm)
10.A6TF.30
EAST KETTERING UPDATE

It was reported that BB Developments had agreed to fund a piece of work in respect of access issues.

This item was to remain as a regular item on future agendas.

10.A6TF.31
PUBLIC TOILETS


Noted

10.A6TF.32
TOWN CENTRES UPDATES (Chambers of Trade)


None
10.A6TF.33
NEWSROUND

Barton Seagrave

The new bus shelter had now been completed and had been officially opened by the Mayor.

Burton Latimer

The Town Council held it’s first meeting on 7th September in the new Civic Centre which was now open.  Cllr Roberts commended the community work that had taken place on this project.


The Town Council extended an invitation to the other towns to visit the centre.

Desborough 


The Town Council had been approached by developers for the Lawrence’s site.  More information would be reported back at the next meeting.

Rothwell

Planters had been ordered and were to be installed in October.  Thanks were given to the depot for the hanging baskets and planters.

The speeding camera had been re-calibrated which had been funded by Kettering Borough Council Ward Initiative Fund.
10.A6TF.34
RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None
10.A6TF.35
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Dog Control Orders Consultation 
· Highways (NCC)
· East Kettering Update
· Pharmacy Needs Assessment
· Effectiveness of CCTv – Code of Practice (February meeting) 
 10.A6TF.36
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

From a recent East Kettering Liaison Forum meeting it was reported that work was ongoing on the future of Junction 10/the need for Junction 10A.  
10.A6TF.37
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

10th November 2010

9th February 2011
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.25 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

Rap
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(08.09.10)

